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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting
Thursday 28 July 2011
Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Chair

	
	Mr Peter Coles (PC)
	Interim Chief Executive

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton (SH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	
	

	In Attendance
	Ms Di Caulfeild-Stoker (DCS)
	Divisional Chair CSW

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Jacqueline McCullough (JM)
	Interim Director of HR

	
	
	


	11.41
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  3 members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
The Chair reported that this would be the last meeting of Sean Hilton, as he was stepping down as non executive director having completed his term of office. It was also Di Caulfeild-Stoker’s last meeting, as her period of interim director following integration of community services had come to an end. She would revert to being the divisional chair of Community services division. The Board thanked both for their contribution.
	

	
	
	

	11.42
	Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest declared.
	

	
	
	

	11.43
	Quality and patient safety
	

	11.43.1
	Quality report

AR presented the Quality Report which provides regular assurance to the Board that priority is given to ensure that improving patient safety, patient experience and patient outcomes remains a key objective for the organisation.  
AR highlighted the key issues:
· Clostridium Difficile (C.Diff) infections: The trust had reported 16 cases of C.Diff in the year to date, and would therefore breach the annual target of 52. This was due to the trust being part of a DoH sponsored national pilot trialling a more sensitive diagnostic regime. This would lead to better care for patients as more infections would be detected, but would mean the Trust breaching its target. AR confirmed that commissioners were supportive of the trial and had so far indicated that they would not penalise the Trust for breaching the target. The board asked that the formal agreement from commissioners be obtained and circulated for information.
· Complaints response times: The board noted that performance in quarter 1 had slipped but received assurance from PM that areas of poor performance were being addressed.
· Mixed sex accommodation: The board noted the reduction in breaches, from 33 in April to 13 in July and noted the reasons for continuing breaches – patients being kept in ICU due to no bed capacity being available on general wards.

EG asked for an explanation around the data in the Lung Cancer audit 2010. AR agreed to explain to EG outside the meeting.

GH asked about the staffing levels in maternity. AR explained that the department was struggling with high rate of sickness and an unusually high number of midwives off on maternity leave. However there were measures in place to ensure safe staffing levels, through use of bank and agency staff and continued recruitment of midwives. The Trust was trying to increase the use of bank midwives in order to ensure the quality of temporary staffing and reduce agency spend.
MR asked when ward to board reporting would be available. AR confirmed that a working group had been established to review the current scorecard and to make further improvements and it was working through data issues, to be resolved in the next four months. She confirmed that the ward scorecards were being used, with 44 separate scorecards in use, but time and some IT expertise was required to develop an aggregated reporting system. However the Nursing Board receives a divisional exception report highlighting any key concerns that require action and any exceptions arising from this would be reported to Board.
	A Robertson

A Robertson



	
	
	

	11.43.2
	ND presented the report and confirmed, in response to a question from EG, that the upgrade to Ocean Nicholls ward was now completed.

AR reported that the bereavement office had now completed its relocation and the environment for that service was now much improved.
	

	
	
	

	11.44
	Strategy
	

	11.44.1
	Clinical services presentation – Community Services division
The Board welcomed Alison Benincasa (AB), Associate COO for Community Services. DC-S and Alison gave a presentation on the service benefits arising from the integration of services with Community Services Wandsworth in October 2010. They gave an update on the programme for integration of clinical services, including the development of integrated acute and community services and the development of new models of care, and gave a summary of benefits realised to date. They highlighted the effect of streamlining clinical pathways, resulting in reduced transfers and reduced bed-days; for example, in the respiratory pathway the length of stay had been reduced from 4.5 to 3 days. There had also been a reduction in admissions (27 in April, 6 in June 2011) a reduction in duplication of services and improved productivity.
DC-S summarised the challenges to be faced in the future, including timescales, measurement and access to data, clinical engagement and pressures from cost savings. The major challenge remained convincing hospital and community staff to make the change in the service model. She also highlighted a risk in some parts of community services feeling disenfranchised.
A member of the public asked whether the Trust had considered analysing the rate of falls by elderly people geographically and whether there was any link between falls and reduction in council funding of maintenance in infrastructure. DCS reported that the QMH commissioning group reviewed the future service needs long with GPs, and also considered social care needs. The Trust also reviewed the sources of admissions and A&E attendances with commissioners with a view to improving care provision and prevention of those admissions where possible.
Another member of the public commented that most falls occur in the home and therefore their homes needed to checked to ensure it was a safe environment. 

AR asked what safety measures were in place to ensure that bed reductions, as a result of pathway redesign, did not lead to reduction in safety. AB reported that a methodical process had been undertaken to identify beds that could be closed safely, including mapping of patient pathways and the early identification and management of transfers.

MR asked whether the benefits realised had been quantified, and whether there were opportunities to extend the service to other boroughs. DCS confirmed that discussions were ongoing with Merton and Sutton boroughs and commissioners and that the Trust was looking at opportunities to tender for other services.
	

	
	
	

	11.44.2
	Approval of loan and tender waiver for heat recovery project
ND presented the proposal to take an interest-free government funded loan in order to invest in a facility which would enable waste heat to be reused. This would reduce the Trust’s carbon footprint and also provide long-term savings through reduced gas bills.
ND asked the Board to approve the waiving of normal procurement rules, as outlined in the paper, due to the fact that the supplier was the sole manufacturer of the equipment.
RE confirmed that he supported the case, and that the loan would not affect the cost savings target as it would increase borrowing but that the savings from the investment would cover the loan.

The Board approved the proposal to take out the loan and to waive the tender procedures.
	

	
	
	

	11.45
	governance and performance
	

	11.45.1
	Counter fraud annual report
The Board welcomed Dominic Sharp (DS), Assistant Director of Finance, and Pauline Lewis (PL), Local Counter Fraud Specialist, to the meeting.
DS presented the annual report, and confirmed that PL reports regularly to the Audit Committee which oversees the Trust counter fraud activity.

MR commended the fraud prevention and detection work done by PL and thanked her for ensuring an increase in awareness across the Trust and for some successful detection.

GH highlighted a rise in fraud compared with the previous year and asked how such a trend was being addressed. DS reported that there was a general increase in fraud detected nationally, possibly due to an increased awareness or due to the economic climate – it was difficult to draw any conclusions as to the root cause. In response, the Trust had instigated additional awareness sessions including departmental and team meetings.
	

	
	
	

	11.45.2
	Update on Emergency Preparedness

PM presented the update report, including post-integration activities, an ‘Emergo’ exercise to test the Trust’s major incident plan and the revision and republication of the business continuity plan.
EG asked how the Trust kept up with potential scenarios for major incidents. PM confirmed that the Trust was a member of emergency planning networks within the NHS and risk assessments and media sources were used to identify any new potential incident. 

MR asked whether the Trust had systems in place to recover and backup patient records if the electronic system failed. PM confirmed that continuity systems were in place for electronic systems and paper back-up systems were tested.
	

	
	
	

	11.45.3
	Chief Operating Officer’s report

PM presented his report and highlighted key points: 

· A proposal would be presented to the joint SGH board / SGUL council meeting on 27 September regarding joint corporate services. 

· The move of outpatient clinics had commenced, with volunteers being used to help patients. 

· A temporary rota for paediatric consultant cover from 17.00 – 21.00hrs had been agreed, with a permanent rota due to be in place from October 2011.
	

	
	
	

	11.45.4
	Performance report

PM presented the performance report and scorecard, and highlighted progress being made against the 18 weeks waiting time standard. The Trust was on target to be able to report, as planned, with overall compliance with the target due by December 2011. There remained capacity issues in surgery, urinary cancer and gynaecology, but plans were being developed to ensure sufficient capacity to comply with the target.
MR expressed his disappointment in the lack of progress in staff appraisal rates. PM reported that the target of all band 8a and above managers would be completed by end of July, with the target of 98% of all staff to be then achieved thereafter. It was agreed that the HR and Workforce Committee should receive assurance that the plans to achieve the target were sufficiently robust and being delivered.

MR also highlighted the level of completion of MAST training at 65%. ND suggested that the divisional breakdown showed a greater improvement than 65%. It was agreed that the figures should be updated and presented to the HR & Workforce Committee for monitoring.
	J McCullough

J McCullough

	
	
	

	11.45.5
	Finance report 
RE presented the report and highlighted that the Trust remained in a steady state at month 3 compared with the previous month, at £297k behind plan. Income was £1.6m above plan and £3m above contract. This would be key issue for the Trust and its relationship with commissioners. Inflation was above plan for the year, due to increased energy prices – this would present a risk if it continued through the year. It was also noted that the Trust had received significant challenges from the Acute Commissioning Unit and, if successful, these potential fines would create a financial risk to the Trust. CRPs were reported as being £156k behind plan. It was noted that a £6m gap remained in the CRP plan, however additional concepts had been identified to reduce the gap to £2.5m - £3m.
GH gave feedback from the Finance Committee meeting. He highlighted the risks to achieving the year-end target were considerable (between £10m - £25m).  there remained significant gaps in the CRP plan and considerable risk in delivery of the plan. There was a particular risk related to disposal of the Wolfson hospital site which would present the Trust with a liquidity problem if not achieved.

GH reported that the Finance Committee had reviewed the long-term capital programme and had discussed the balance between quality and safety, maintenance and strategy in the programme. The Committee had also agreed a revised approach to the business planning process for 2012/13, with more devolvement to divisions. The Committee had also agreed a strategy for private patient work.
PC acknowledged the size of the challenge and assured the Board that there were mechanisms in place to mitigate the risks. The executive acknowledged the risks around over-performance and the commissioners’ ability to pay; the executive would work with commissioners to try to reduce that risk.
	

	
	
	

	11.45.6
	Compliance report including Board Assurance Framework
PJ presented the report and gave a summary of key points raised at the Risk, Assurance and Compliance Committee meeting.
	

	
	
	

	11.46
	reports from executive directors and board sub-committees
	

	11.46.1
	Report from St. George’s University of London
The report was received and noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.46.2
	Report from HR and Workforce Committee

The report was received and noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.46.3
	Report from Information, Communication & Technology Committee

The report was received and noted, along with terms of reference for the committee.
	

	
	
	

	11.47
	general items for review, discussion or approval
	

	11.47.1
	Chief Executive’s report
The report was received and noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.47.2
	Trust Board – register of interests

The annual review of board members’ interests was received and noted.
	

	
	
	

	11.47.3
	Minutes of meeting held on 26 May 2011

The minutes of the previous meeting, held on 26 May 2011, were accepted as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	11.47.4
	Matters arising 
No other matters arising were discussed.
	

	
	
	

	11.47.5
	Questions from the public
NC invited questions from the public, including questions submitted prior to the meeting. Questions submitted prior to the meeting by Mike Squires and Hazel Ingramh were answered.
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